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A Day in the Lite ot a Legal 
Aid Solicitor in Bendigo

By James Oakley, Legal Aid (Bendigo)

Thursday, 6 March 2003

8.30 a.m.
I leave home (Bendigo). Victoria Legal Aid, in 
conjunction with some local private firms, 
provides free duty lawyer services in courts 
from Swan Hill to Kyneton. Today I’m duty 
solicitor in the Kyneton Children’s Court, a 50- 
minute drive away.

9.20 a.m.
I arrive at Kyneton Court. The Registrar tells me 
there are two people to see me - a 19-year-old 
inmate of Malmsbury Juvenile Justice Centre, 
who has an outstanding “driving whilst 
disqualified” matter, and a 16-year-old charged 
with two burglaries worth $24,000.

9.30 a.m.
I go to the Kyneton police station to see the 
disqualified driver. It turns out he was caught 
when he pulled into the car park at Northcote 
police station to sign the bail book. He wants to 
plead guilty, so I spend ten minutes taking 
some brief instructions.

9.40 a.m.
I talk to the 16-year-old burglar. It’s apparent 
that he will plead guilty, so we adjourn the case, 
take a Legal Aid application, and I arrange to 
meet him and his parents later today to discuss 
the case.

10.00 a.m.
The plea for the disqualified driver is called on. 
He gets seven days detention in a Youth Training 
Centre, concurrent with his existing sentence. It's 
a win, of sorts.

10.20 a.m.
I meet the burglar and his family at a cafe in 
Kyneton. I spend an hour and two coffees with 
them, delving into the family history and 
background of the kid and the reasons for the 
burglaries. It’s his first offence and he’s very 
cooperative and remorseful, so I advise that it 
will be a good behaviour bond or, at worst, 
probation. (A month later the Court sentences 
him to a 12-month good behaviour bond, which 
is definitely a win!)

11.30 a.m.
I’ve left Kyneton and have arrived in 
Malmsbury, a tiny town on the Calder Highway 
where Legal Aid provides a visiting advice 
service to the kids at the Juvenile Justice 
Centre.

11.40 a.m.
I spend 15 minutes talking to a tough 19-year- 
old sentenced for some burglary or other, while 
he cradles one of those newborn baby dolls that 
cry at unpredictable hours. Very surreal! He's got 
some outstanding fines and needs to arrange 
time to pay.

11.55 a.m.
Spend five minutes talking to an 18-year-old 
robber who wants his most recent police briefs 
for his collection! I promise to write to his lawyer 
to request them.

12 noon
Meet a quietly spoken 17-year-old who is in 
custody for trafficking heroin. His breach of a 
Community Based Order matter will certainly 
qualify for Legal Aid (and hopefully we can get 
him concurrency as well), so I take an 
application and instructions and arrange to brief 
someone to appear for him in Sunshine. He 
looks nothing at all like I imagine heroin 
traffickers to look.

12.50 p.m.
I'm back in the car on the way to Bendigo. A 
fairly relaxing morning, on the whole.

1.45 p.m.
Back at the office, with 15 minutes for lunch 
before my first client of the afternoon ...

2.00 p.m.
....who does not show up. All I can do is send a 
reminder letter asking them to re-schedule. I 
spend a couple of moments wishing I could 
issue arrest warrants. Instead, I spend the hour 
doing some work on a minor civil matter. A lot of 
clients come to our free advice clinics every 
week with debt matters, and often there is little 
we can do. It’s nice when there is something 
practical I can do (like have an instalment order 
cancelled because the client is a Centrelink 
pensioner!.)

3.00 p.m.
My 3 o’clock appointment does turn up. I spend 
an hour taking instructions about a long series 
of allegations, comprising charges of breaching 
intervention orders, burglary, theft, criminal 
damage etc, and trying to explain to the client 
why he has no real option other than to plead 
guilty. Thankfully, this one accepts my advice.

4.00 p.m.
I spend the last hour-and-a-half of the day 
dealing with the mail, email and phone 
messages that have piled up during the last 
three days (which I’ve spent in Echuca, 
Castlemaine and Kyneton respectively) and 
gathering together the files that I need to read 
at home tonight.

5.30 p.m.
I leave for another day. Thank goodness 
tomorrow’s Friday. ■

Essential Skills Series

This series will provide you with 
essential skills and practical tips to 
ensure you make your mark in the 
legal office environment and amongst 
your valued clients.

Topics include:

• effective case management:
• how to write business letters and 

reports to clients;
• how to negotiate a pay-rise, and 

performance review.

For further details, please contact the 
Law Institute on 9607 9387 or via email to:
cpd@liv.asn.au
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